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·      Distinguished participants
It a great honour for me to be in such illustrious company as this and to be opening a meeting which has such potential.  It is because of this potential that the Australian Government, together with AU-IBAR and ILRI, are delighted to support your second meeting to advance the cause of global progressive control of Peste des Petits Ruminants, which because my French is so bad I will henceforth refer to as PPR.

Global research alliances like this are essential if scientists and practitioners are to deal with the great transboundary, transcontinental issues of our time. This meeting I hope will give you the opportunity to share your wealth of knowledge and experience and find solutions to the threat PPR poses in Africa and other developing countries around the world.

As I am sure you are all well aware, the cost of PPR to African alone is already enormous.  The total economic impact of PPR outbreaks - including production losses and disease control costs - is estimated at more than US$ 147 million per annum.  Millions of animals are being lost to the disease.  This of course directly impacts on the livelihoods of millions of farmers in areas amongst the most poverty stricken on the planet.  And it puts at risk high value regional and international markets for African product, in a world increasingly concerned about quarantining borders against disease.

In Kenya alone, at least 15 million sheep and goats are currently at risk of death from the disease.  A recent PPR outbreak in Kenya killed more than 2,000 flocks. The disease spread in days and farmers lost an estimated KSh6 million in only three months.

Ladies and gentlemen,

These facts make for devastating reading. But reading about this horrible disease over the weekend, I was gratified to find some good news (and not just that humans are not at risk of catching PPR).  The real good news is you and what this meeting represents.  There seems to be to be a global consensus that greater action is needed and coordination amongst key players is essential to the being effective.  

The eradication of Rinderpest, which once threatened the whole of the livestock sector, is a recent achievement to learn from and hopefully repeat.

Some of these lessons are being applied in a project funded by the Australian Government and implemented by ILRI and AU-IBAR, with the assistance of Australia’s CSIRO.

Under the guidance of Jeff Mariner, the project team has already developed a thermostable vaccine, following the same procedure which was so effective with rinderpest control.

The team will now work in Uganda and Sudan to test the effectiveness of the vaccine. It will also test delivery strategies, including incentives for livestock owners and service delivery personnel to participate in control programs as well as enhanced public-private community partnerships. 

This is just one of the agricultural research projects funded under a partnership between CSIRO and the Biosciences east and central Africa-ILRI Hub. CSIRO is also working with CORAF/WECARD in West Africa. We are bringing together African scientists with Australian counterparts, who have much home-grown and international experience to share, including in the control of animal diseases.

These science-for-development-partnerships have been in place since 2010. In the next phase, we will continue our focus on cutting-edge science to address food and nutrition security challenges facing Africa, while strengthening efforts to support the dissemination and adoption of agricultural technologies to lift millions of Africans out of poverty.

The Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research (ACIAR) and the recently established Australian International Food Security Centre (AIFSC) are also working in partnerships with African research institutions.  I would like to acknowledge the presence of Liz Ogutu from the Food Security Centre here today.  

This combined research effort, which also involves working with policy-makers, the private sector and NGOs, is focused on increasing agricultural productivity for millions of African smallholders, improving nutrition and reducing the bottlenecks to adoption of technologies.

Ladies and gentlemen

Australia is also committed to supporting private sector development in Africa through the Africa Enterprise Challenge Fund (AECF). This includes the Research into Business (RIB) investment portfolio, which supports the private sector to implement innovative approaches to disseminate agricultural technologies and stimulate growth.

We believe strengthening the capacity of African human resource and institutions is critical. Every year, the Australian Government provides short and long-term scholarships and courses, including agricultural PhD studies in Australia.

Each research project also has a capacity building component, involving researchers from national institutions. BecA’s African Biosciences Challenge Fund is demonstrating the significant strides that can be achieved when national institutes have access to modern lab facilities and services, and young researchers are mentored by experienced scientists from Africa, Australia and other parts of the world.

Australia is also funding innovative approaches to building community resilience, including insurance for pastoralist communities in northern Kenya, led by ILRI, and cash transfer programs.

Ladies and gentlemen, Enough talk from me – all I’m doing is delaying you from doing your essential work.  Over the next two days, I hope you can fully grab the opportunity of having such a pool of talent in one place and develop a common framework of action to speed up the eradication of PPR.  In doing so you will make a real contribution to the lives of millions. 

I take great pleasure in declaring this workshop well and truly open.

Thank you very much. 

